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Summary of the meeting held on September 17, 2015
The meeting of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs (CAJP), held on September 17, 2015, was chaired by Ambassador Pablo Barahona Kruger, the Committee Chair and Permanent Representative of Costa Rica.

The statutory quorum was established with the presence of the representatives of Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, Barbados, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Guyana, Haiti, Honduras, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Trinidad and Tobago, United States and Venezuela.

The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link:

http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2015/CP_CAJP_3323_09-17-15.MP3 
1. Adoption of the order of business
The Committee adopted the order of business CP/CAJP-3322/15.
2. Commemoration of the Fourteenth Anniversary of the Inter-American Democratic Charter

The Committee Chair talked about the process leading up to the adoption of the Inter-American Democratic Charter, the principles it upholds, its importance and ongoing validity, as well as some of the challenges currently facing democracy in the Hemisphere. He stressed that democracy has to do with education and a culture of peace and that it was incumbent upon the OAS to disseminate and promote the IADC. 

The OAS Secretary General emphasized that true democracy should not rest content with merely electing leaders; it should govern their actions as well. He stressed that his notion of "more democracy for more people" stems from a particular way of viewing democracy.

The Secretary for Political Affairs asserted that even though the region is one of the most unequal parts of the world, its democracies are in good shape. Nevertheless, democratic processes in the region could certainly be improved in terms of quality, transparency, and inclusiveness. 

The Secretary for Legal Affairs recalled that that the inter-American system was a pioneer in establishing a democratic clause, linking democracy to human rights. 
Speaking on behalf of the Friends of the Inter-American Democratic Charter, Mrs. Serena Joseph-Harris referred to the Charter's importance for the region and the involvement of the Friends of the Charter and of the Carter Center in promoting democracy. She also said she was confident that that organization would continue to work with the OAS to strengthen democracy in the region.

The Chair thanked Dr. Jennie Lincoln, Director of the Americas Program at the Carter Center and Executive Secretary of the Friends of the Inter-American Democratic Charter for attending the meeting and also thanked her for her work.  He also expressed interest in continuing to pursue joint interests in institutional transparency, political ethics, fair electoral processes, women and youth, among others.

The Permanent Representative of Antigua and Barbuda submitted a motion to recognize and pay tribute to President Jimmy Carter as a "promoter of peace and dignity and of the value of human life." The delegations of Canada, Colombia, Costa Rica, Jamaica, and the United States voiced similar sentiments.

The Chair proposed forwarding for consideration by the Permanent Council a specific proposal to pay tribute on a particular day and in an established format to be agreed upon at the next meeting of the Committee. The Chair would circulate that proposal in due course, in coordination with the delegation presenting the motion.

A number of delegations expressed their condolences and solidarity to the permanent mission of Chile, regarding the recent earthquake in that country. Condolences were also expressed to the permanent mission, Government, and people of Mexico regarding a recent event in Egypt, during which a number of Mexican tourists lost their lives.

The delegation stressed the importance of the IADC in the Hemisphere for disseminating and consolidating democracy, ratified their commitment to it, and reiterated the Charter's first Article: “The peoples of America have a right to democracy and their governments have an obligation to promote and defend it.” Several delegations expressed a desire to perfect that instrument and mentioned some of its legal lacunae.

The Chair thanked the speakers and member states for having taken part in the celebration of the 14th anniversary of the IADC.

Given the late hour, the Chair proposed to the delegations that treatment of item 2 on the agenda be postponed until the next meeting of the Committee, scheduled for October 1. That suggested was approved.
3. Presentation of the proposed Work Plan of the CAJP for 2015-2016

The Chair of the Committee presented the proposed Work Plan of the CAJP for 2015-2016, document CP/CAJP-3323/15, and pointed out that it had been duly circulated to the delegations prior to the meeting.

The Work Plan sets forth the decisions taken by the Permanent Council regarding election of the Chair of the CAJP and the mandates assigned to the Committee.  With a view to facilitating discussion of the topics and bearing in mind the special characteristics of the last General Assembly with respect to the issuance of mandates, Appendix I contains the mandates assigned to the CAJP by General Assembly at its forty-fifth session that had been implemented in 2014-2015. Appendix II proposes grouping together under thematic areas the resolutions assigned by the Permanent Council to the CAJP for 2015-2016. Appendix III gives a breakdown of the mandates derived from each General Assembly resolution that the CAJP is to implement or follow up on.  For each resolution assigned to the CAJP, that Appendix indicates the specific mandates and the technical areas of the Secretariat competent to implement or follow-up on those mandates.  Appendix IV contains a proposed Calendar of Activities, which will be constantly updated and distributed in good time.
The Chair of the Committee explained that the activities or events of the CAJP Working Groups will be determined by each WG and will be reflected in their respective work plans.
The Chair stressed that his intention was to consult whenever necessary with the Vice Chair and seek the Vice Chair's support in planning and running the Committee's activities and processes.
The delegations thanked the Chair for presenting the Committee's draft Work Plan. The delegation of Mexico announced that it file a formal request with the Chair of the Committee for a special meeting to be held on the Civil Identity Program in the Americas (PUICA), with the participation of experts, bearing in mind that Mexico will host the Third Conference on the Right to Identity and Universal Birth Registration.
The delegation of Argentina requested inclusion in the proposed Work Plan of a convocation to a special meeting relating to resolution AG/RES. 2821 (XLIV-O/14), “Toward Autonomy for and Strengthening of Official Public Defenders as a Guarantee of Access to Justice," along with consideration of the agenda for that meeting.  It also requested clarification regarding certain topics included in the proposed Work Plan (toward a culture of legality in the region, discrimination against youth and adultcentrism, impunity and the rule of law, political campaign financing in the Americas, right to information) with respect to which it is not clear what mandates they are based on.
The delegation of Brazil echoed that concern and requested, in addition to the legal basis for the inclusion of those topics, information as to what was expected from a discussion thereof, what kind of activity would it result it, and what the expected outcome was.

The Chair thanked the delegations for their comments and announced that, at the meeting on October 1, consideration of the Committee's proposed Work plan would be included on the agenda.
4. Other business
The Chair gave a brief account of his participation in the Conference of National Committees for the Implementation of International Humanitarian Law in the Americas, which took place in Bogotá, Colombia, from September 9 to 11, 2015, and stressed the efforts made to strengthen ties with the International Committee of the Red Cross.
There being no further matters to consider, the meeting was adjourned at 5:35 p.m.
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